# Session Meeting First Presbyterian Church Davenport, Iowa March 15, 2021

The regular meeting of the Session of First Presbyterian Church of Davenport, Iowa was held on Monday, March 15, 2021. We continue to meet remotely due to statewide recommendations of social distancing and limitations on gatherings related to the COVID-19 pandemic.

Moderator Rev. Dr. Kathy Stoner-Lasala called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. A quorum was present. Elder Karla Ruiter opened with prayer and a reading of the *Ides of March: Beware or Aware* by Jean Wise.

	Class of 2021		Class of 2022		Class of 2023
P	Paula Burnett Hospitality & Welcoming	P	Heather Calvert Adult Christian Education	P	David Bowles Edwards Congregational Marketing & Growth
Е	<b>Dan Ellard</b> <i>Finance</i>	P	Matt Kabel Buildings & Grounds	P	Jim DeReus Adult Christian Education
P	Jeffrey Gomez Congregational Development & Fellowship	P	Jeanne Sherwood Hospitality & Welcoming	P	Patrick Downing Stewardship
P	Pete Madden Buildings & Grounds	P	Tom Spitzfaden Finance	P	Jeff Ehrmann Personnel, CMGC, Stewardship
P	Diane Roebuck Christian Ed. & Fellowship for Youth	P	Vicki Stegall Christian Ed. & Fellowship for Youth	A	Michael Ferris Worship & Music
P	Karla Ruiter Congregational Development Fellowship			P	RuthAnn Tobey-Brown Personnel
P	<b>Don Wood</b> Worship & Music			P	James Woods Hospitality & Welcoming
P	Mark Jones Clerk of Session, non-voting	P- present E-Excused A-Absent			

#### Staff members:

P	Rev. Kathy Stoner-Lasala Moderator	P	Matthew Bishop Director of Music	P	<b>Darren Long</b> Facilities & Custodial Supervisor
P	Rev. Pat Halverson Parish Associate	Е	Kristine Olson Finance Manager		

#### Guest:

• Deacon Ted Brown

**On motion**, the agenda was approved as presented with the addition of a motion from the Pandemic Task Force.

#### **DEACONS' REPORT:** Ted Brown

Ted Brown reported the following items from the Deacons:

- Rev. Stoner-Lasala met with the Deacons for the first time at their March meeting.
- The Toilet Paper drive for Humility Housing continues through the end of the month.
- The Easter Egg Hunt has been replaced with an Easter Basket Run that will allow children to pick up an Easter Basket in the church parking lot. The Boys and Girls Club will be invited to participate. This will be on March 28, 2021.
- Easter Baskets will be prepared and delivered to the In-touch members.
- An outdoors Men's Breakfast is being planned for this summer.
- Work on the Deacons' Clothing Pantry continues. Announcement to the congregation will be made when the Deacons are ready to accept donations.
- Ideas are being explored for a Women's Brunch.

#### STAFF REPORTS

#### Darren Long, Facilities & Custodial Supervisor

- Recent elevator, water company, and fire alarm inspections were completed successfully.
- Our snow removal price was recently renegotiated at a lower cost.
- Bids are coming in for repairs to the chapel ceiling. Damage resulted from roof damage secondary to the derecho.
- Some parking lot lighting is being changed to LED lights. Rebates make this a long-term cost saver.
- Bids for a condensation pump for the boiler were over \$5K. Instead, a pump was purchased. Darren and Matt Kabel are going to install the pump. Cost will be less than \$3K.

#### Matt Bishop, Director of Music

- Acknowledged the work of the music department staff for adapting to the pandemic and continuing the music department offerings.
- Everything continues on-line except bell choir practice.
- Matt is working on plans that will allow the choir to sing outdoors for Easter.
- The first PAS concert was last week. It featured Hannah Holman on cello accompanied by Matt Bishop on piano. It was recorded and provided on-line. Matt was happy with the response. (Praise was offered by many on Session for the quality of the concert.)
- Working on a Good Friday service that will streamed.
- The silent auction fund-raiser for the Ireland trip will end on Wednesday (St. Patrick's Day) with a live program at 7 PM.
- Continuing as staff liaison to the Pandemic Task Force and the Church Marketing and Growth Committee.

#### Pat Halverson, Parish Associate

- Taking her turn at being on-call.
- Has officiated at a recent funeral
- Preaching

#### Rev. Kathy Stoner-Lasala

- Glad to be here!
- Getting settled in.

On motion and second, the Staff Reports were approved as presented.

#### FINANCIAL REPORT

#### Elder Tom Spitzfaden

- With all of the first-of-the-year reports, March is a catch-up time in the finance office.
- There are some delays in the internal controls working to catch-up.
- Without a financial assistant, it is difficult to get everything done on time.
- Y-T-D, income is over expenses; cash is available to pay the bills.

On motion and second, the Financial report was approved as presented.

January & February 2021 Financials were not completed in time for Session's 3/15/2021 meeting.

#### **CONSENT AGENDA**

- **On motion** and second, the Session approved the following items in the Consent Agenda by a unanimous vote.
  - Clerk's Report for the month of February 2021 (A full copy of the February 2021 Clerk's report presented to the Session at the March 2021 Session Meeting can be found in the Appendix of the official 2021 Session minutes.)

#### I. REQUESTS FOR ACTION:

### Requests Resulting in the Reduction of the Active Roll

Patricia Angelici Transferring to First Presbyterian Church, Wheaton, IL

#### II. CHANGES TO THE REGISTERS:

Baptisms Performed<br/>Harvey William HennesDate<br/>February 14, 2021Officiated by<br/>Rev. Katie Styrt

Son of Sarah Theresa (Beiwel) Hennes and Matthew W. Hennes Date of Birth: August 7, 2015

Emeline Marie Hennes February 14, 2021 Rev. Katie Styrt Son of Sarah Theresa (Beiwel) Hennes

Son of Sarah Theresa (Beiwel) Hennes and Matthew W. Hennes Date of Birth: June 18, 2019

#### III. INSTALLATION/ORDINATION OF ELDERS AND DEACONS

#### Elders and Deacons Installed/Ordained February 7, 2021

Deacons Ordained: Al Frohlich

o Minutes of the February 15, 2021 Session meeting

• **On motion** and second, the Session received the minutes of the February 28, 2021 Annual Congregational Meeting.

### Other Business of the Clerk - Mark Jones, Clerk

- On motion and second, the Session affirmed the following E-vote.
  - Motion: The Session approves Elder Don Wood as a Commissioner to the 196th Stated Meeting of the Presbytery of East Iowa on Saturday, March 13, 2021.
    - Background: Karla Ruiter, elected as a commissioner, has had a change in her work schedule and is no longer able to attend this meeting. Don Wood has graciously agreed to attend.
    - Voting Period: March 5-8, 2021
    - Result: The motion was approved, 17-0.
- A Closing Worship Service was held via Zoom on March 8, 2021, 7PM, led by the Synod Administrative Review Committee marking the completion of their service. In invited to attend were members of the Synod ARC, PEIA, the former CG&P Committee of FPC, and the FPC Session and staff.
- The Session received an announcement of a meeting of the Foundation of First Presbyterian Church from Liz Terrill, Chair of the Board of Trustees. The meeting will be held on April 19, 2021 as part of the Session meeting that night.
- The Session was provided a link to sign-up for the PEIA newsletter.
- By e-mail, the Clerk received the Synod Administrative Review Committee's final report dated March 1, 2021. Copies were forwarded to Session prior to this meeting. A copy is attached as an addendum to these minutes.

On motion and second, the report of Other Business of the Clerk was approved.

#### **REPORTS**

Report from the Commissioners to the 196<sup>th</sup> Stated Meeting of PEIA, March 13, 2021 – Elders RuthAnn Tobey-Brown, Don Wood, and Vicki Stegall.

- The meeting had a meaningful worship service. Alex Gilson provided music.
- Concerns at Presbytery include low income from Per Capita and the recent closing of several smaller churches.
- The Mission & Social Justice team had a presentation. They are looking for donated library books
- Camp Wyoming has made some safety modifications in anticipation of having camps this summer. They are currently accepting reservations.
- Breakout sessions include talking about how the pandemic altered church ministries. Elder Tobey-Brown said she was very proud of how our staff and congregation responded in keeping our ministries going.

On motion and second, the Commissioners' Report was approved.

#### SCHEDULED COMMITTEE REPORTS

#### Personnel Committee – Elder Jeff Ehrmann

- Last year the employee performance review forms were revised and performance reviews were conducted for all employees. Employee reviews for calendar year 2020 have been started.
- Bridging Pastor: Members of the Committee, particularly Jo Meineke and Dick Koos were actively involved in the hiring process of Rev. Kathy.
- Employee meetings. Periodically, our committee gets requests from employees who have questions about a personal or personnel matter or a performance issue. We respond to these requests and meet with the employee to address their concerns. Most of these issues are confidential and we inform the Head of Staff and involve them if necessary. We also inform employees' manager (if appropriate) and we also loop in the respective Session committees, if appropriate and work with them on any required follow up.
- Updating the Church Policies and Procedures manual. Completed review of each section of manual. Still in process of summarizing recommended changes. A report with recommendations will be made to Session in the next 2-3 months.
- Recommended and implemented pay raises for all staff, effective March 1, 2021.

On motion and second, the Personnel Committee Report was approved.

#### **Building & Grounds** – Elder Pete Madden

- Custodians have been doing deep cleaning throughout the building during the pandemic.
- Numerous painting projects completed.
- Boiler, plumbing, and electrical repairs have been completed.
- Several inspections have been successfully completed.
- Parking lot lights are being replaced with LED lights.
- Boy Scouts have recently requested a change in rooms. That is being worked out.
- Roof over the Chapel has been repaired. Plastering inside in the next step.
- Video monitor in the custodian's room is out of order and being replaced.

On motion and second the B&G Committee was approved.

## Congregational Marketing and Growth – Elder David Edwards

- People on committee Staff liaison Matthew Bishop, Chair David Bowles Edwards, Co-Chair Jeff Ehrmann, Jenny Ferrell, Mike Bawden, Jim Keenan, later added Jim Middleton.
- Goal of meeting monthly, if not more frequently
- Lots of information gathering
  - o How can we help the staff especially Bobette and Michelle? What help do they need?
  - o Reviewing Envisioning 2020 plan and previous focus groups.
- Current work
  - o Jim Middleton website links, emails, service streaming "waiting room"
  - o Matt Bishop church directory suggestion
- Moving Forward Marketing strategies
  - o "Regional reputation", as in the Quad Cities

- 5 foundations on which to focus: Worship (includes Music and Liturgy/Preaching),
   Education (youth and adult), Spiritual (personal growth, reflection, nourishment),
   Community (Social, gathering, welcoming, togetherness, similar age groups), Service (REACH into neighborhood)
- o Clear, specific identity, the brand (that brand being the promise we fulfill and live up to)
- o Developing a way to invite and welcome "lapsed" members.
- o Making researched based decisions about the above.

It was suggested the committee not forget that we elected to be a Matthew 25 church and incorporate the 3 pillars of that program into any plan.

On motion and second, the Congregational Marketing and Growth Committee Report was approved.

#### OTHER COMMITTEE REPORTS

#### **Worship and Music**

Matt Bishop, Director of Music, on behalf of the Worship & Music Committee, presented the following motion:

- The W&M Committee moves, with the endorsement of the Finance Committee, that the Session approve the following proposals from the Technology Task Force:
  - 1. Replacement of the sanctuary projector, which was damaged during the 2020 Derecho, to be paid from the insurance settlement in the amount of \$9,805.40 (quote from Heartland Video Systems attached)
  - 2. Acquisition of audiovisual equipment that will allow for the outdoor worship services to be live-streamed, to be paid from the Memorial Restricted Fund in the amount of \$4,250.71 (proposal prepared by Jim Middleton attached).
- On motion and second, the part 1 and 2 of this motion were approved.

Matt Bishop, Director of Music, on behalf of the Worship & Music Committee, presented the following motion:

• WHEREAS, the Session has approved the formation of a standing sub-committee of Worship & Music (called the Music Outreach Subcommittee) to plan an annual Outreach Tour that promotes fellowship, mission, and ministry among members of the congregation (and, specifically, those involved in the music ministries);

WHEREAS, activities planned by this sub-committee will carry a significant cost to participants; WHEREAS, subsidizing the cost of these activities should not (in the opinion of the Worship & Music Committee) be drawn from existing funds reserved for other mission projects supported by the church and its members:

The Worship & Music Committee moves that the Session approve a fundraiser whereby the music department will host a Virtual Trivia Night using the online trivia platform Crowdpurr, which operates through Zoom. This fundraiser will take place in April or May (date TBD). Cost of admission is \$15/person; other standard trivia items will be available for purchase as well (e.g. "double downs," "mulligans," etc.). Questions will be selected by two members of the committee, Kristine Oswald and Don Wood. The event will be considered "family

- friendly," and at the request of CEFY the committee will look into incorporating the youth of the church into this event. Crowdpurr's fee is \$50.
- CEFY previously used Trivia Nights as a fundraiser. They were consulted on this motion. They support the motion expressing interest that church youth be incorporated into the running the Trivia Night.
- On motion and second, the proposal was approved.

#### **OLD BUSINESS**

## Report from the committee recommending a reconciliation facilitator

Elders Roebuck and Spitzfaden reported that this group has not met recently. Looking at recommended persons or organizations they found 1 unavailable, 1 not recommended, and uncertain if the other offered the kind of service we needed. Two other names were given to the group but without meeting, it was uncertain to Diane and Tom how to proceed. Pastor Stoner-Lasala learned at this meeting that she will need to assume leadership of this group. Pastor Stoner-Lasala stated she is willing to do that and will convene it as soon as possible. A reminder was offered that this group should discuss how fees for any services will be covered.

**On motion** and second this report was approved.

#### **NEW BUSINESS**

#### **Pandemic Task Force**

Elder Heather Calvert, on behalf of the Pandemic Task Force presented the following motion:

- Pandemic Task Force moves that in-person worship in the sanctuary begin May 2 with a limit of 25 participants. RSVPs will be required, with assigned seating, and additional spaces can be made available for viewing and live streaming to continue for those who prefer to worship from home.
- The motion received a second.
- Discussion included the following items:
  - o This would be a single service. The time is not yet determined.
  - Attending a 9:30 AM service in the sanctuary would be difficult for those involved in Christian Education, children and adult, to get home for these Zoom activities. These CE programs will be winding down by May 2<sup>nd</sup> but Cherub Choir and Musikgarten may continue.
  - o Would a service at 9:00 AM be acceptable? Is that too early?
  - o The Pandemic Task Force knows this might be not work for everyone with current limitations.
  - Will our usual summer indoor-outdoor schedule help with this?
  - Some suggested that the sanctuary with the balcony space should be able to accommodate a larger number than 25 even with the proposed guidelines.
  - o Does current level of vaccination impact the numbers?

- o Guidelines might be forthcoming that reduces the recommendations for physical distancing from 6 feet to 3 feet.
- Some concern over air quality control in the sanctuary. Elder Matt Kabel, with experience in HVAC, thought the current system could provide adequate air exchange in the sanctuary as long as heating or cooler were not also necessary. He will provide his information to the Pandemic Task Force.
- Sensing a divide on this issue, the Moderator asked Heather Calvert and the second if they might withdraw this motion so that the Pandemic Task Force might consider the feedback from Session. They agreed to withdraw the motion.
- **On motion** and second, the Session approved referring this question back to the Pandemic Task Force to reassess the number of participants that might be allowed in the sanctuary for worship.

# Final Synod Administrative Review Committee Report (ARC)

The Synod ARC final report was published on March 1, 2021. It was sent electronically to the Clerk of FPC, the Stated Clerk and Moderators of PEIA, the Stated Clerk and Synod Executive of the Synod of Lakes and Prairies. Copies were electronically forwarded to the FPC Session and the Moderator by the Clerk ahead of this meeting.

A copy of this final report is attached as an addendum to these minutes. A copy can also be found in the Appendix to the bound 2021 church records.

The Moderator opened the floor for general discussion of this report. The following items were part of that discussion.

- The Synod ARC report was on the agenda for the PEIA meeting last Saturday. Some FPC congregational members accessed the report through PEIA. It has been suggested that some factual errors may have been published in the report. How should this be addressed?
- The end goal for this report and the reconciliation process is to move beyond our current interim period, restore a working relationship with PEIA, and receive permission to call a new Head of Staff.
  - The decision on creating a PNC is in the hands of the Ministers and Congregation Commission (MCC) of the Presbytery.
  - o How do we define success? How do we know when we have reached the point where MCC will approve us moving forward? What are the criteria?
  - Should we define "success" from our perspective and present that to MCC for their help at clarifying the issue and coming to an agreement?
  - o Thoughts on what might be success.
    - Completing the reconciliation process outlined by a professional facilitator.
    - Having a plan to respond to the 7 recommendations to FPC Session in the Synod ARC report and initiate action on them.
    - Other?
- Discussion over distribution of the report focused on the fact that the report was available through PEIA and we should make the report accessible to all in the congregation.
  - Should that report come with background information? If yes, how quickly can that be done so that distribution is not delayed?

- Should Session members agree on basic information so that responses to questions from the congregation are consistent.
- o Could ACE time be used for a general Zoom call to discuss the report.
- Should Session have a conversation with the former CG&P committee members to discuss the final report?
- Moderator Stoner-Lasala asked if the Session had received legal counsel on what FPC felt was a "no talk" rule given to FPC. Answer: No. As requested by the Presbytery in 2018, the Session contacted the insurance carriers to alert them to the situation and a potential claim. Elders expressed opinions that now that the judicial process is complete and the Synod ARC report is public, the only piece of information that cannot be shared relates to personal health information.
- Actions:
  - Moderator Stoner-Lasala said she would look into meeting with members of the former CG&P Committee to hear concerns about factual errors in the Synod ARC report. Several elders supported that action.
  - Elder Tom Spitzfaden made the following motion on distribution of the Synod ARC report. The motion was seconded.

Whereas, the Synod Administrative Review Commission (SARC) told Session that it is Session's decision about if and how to distribute their report to the congregation, and

Whereas, the Presbytery of East Iowa made the SARC report available to all who receive their e-news on Monday, March 8, 2021, and

Whereas, many members of the congregation of First Presbyterian Church Davenport have keen interest in the SARC report,

Session directs Staff to make the SARC report available as quickly and widely as possible. Session expects that distribution will include, but not be limited to, placing the report or a link to the report on the church website, including a link to the report in the next 4 e-news distributions, mentioning the SARC report in the weekly bulletin over the next 4 weeks, mentioning the SARC report in the next edition of the broadcaster, posting the SARC report physically on at least one bulletin board in the church, and mailing a physical copy to anyone who requests it. Session further directs that no commentary be attached to the report when it is distributed

#### The motion carried.

- On motion and second, the following items were approved as next steps in our process.
  - Work toward a letter to MCC outlining our proposed criteria for successful completion of our response to the Synod ARC report to receive permission to form a PNC for a Head of Staff.
  - Moderator to report on any meeting with the CG&P members to hear concerns on factual errors in the Synod ARC report.
  - Receive a report from the group recommending a reconciliation facilitator.

#### **ADJOURNMENT**

On motion, the meeting was adjourned at 9:37 PM.

The Moderator closed the meeting with pray	ver.
The next regularly scheduled meeting of the be held on April 19, 2021 at 7:00 PM.	Session of First Presbyterian Church, Davenport, Iowa will
The Rev. Dr. Kathy Stoner-Lasala	Mark Jones
Moderator	Clerk of Session

### Addendum to March 15, 2021 Session Minutes

# SYNOD OF LAKES AND PRAIRIES ADMINISTRATIVE REVIEW COMMITTEE FINAL REPORT March 1, 2021

#### **MEMBERS**

Members of the Administrative Review Committee are as follows: Rev. Dr. Matthew L Sauer (Winnebago); Elder Kathy Terpstra (Minnesota Valley); Rev. Dr. Candace Adams (Northern Plains); Rev. David Feltman, HR (North Central Iowa); Elder Diane Wilson, CRE (North Central Iowa); Rev. Dr. April Davis Campbell (Twin Cities); and Elder Pat Shipley (Missouri River Valley).

#### INTRODUCTION

This report reflects our desire to have the members of First Presbyterian Church of Davenport, Iowa and the Presbytery of East Iowa fulfill their calling to be the church. This vision is described in the Book of Order.

The mission of God in Christ gives shape and substance to the life and work of the Church. In Christ, the Church participates in God's mission for the transformation of creation and humanity by proclaiming to all people the good news of God's love, offering to all people the grace of God at font and table, and calling all people to discipleship in Christ. Human beings have no higher goal in life than to glorify and enjoy God now and forever, living in covenant fellowship with God and participating in God's mission. F-1.01

Through the power of the Holy Spirit, unity in Christ is possible. Christ calls the Church to be one. Oneness is best achieved by living out the great commandments "Love the Lord your God with all your heart, soul, and mind...and "Love others as much as you love yourself." (Matthew 22:37, 39 *CEV*).

Because in Christ the Church is one, it strives to be one. To be one with Christ is to be joined with all those whom Christ calls into relationship with him. To be thus joined with one another is to become priests for one another, praying for the world and for one another and sharing the various gifts God has given to each Christian for the benefit of the whole community. F-1.0302a

Unfortunately, there are times when brokenness makes it challenging to live as one. Nevertheless, we are called to reconciliation. The Church acknowledges our sinfulness, yet calls us to a new way of life. It is through Christ's redemptive work that the mission is fulfilled.

Because in Christ the Church is holy, the Church, its members, and those in its ordered ministries strive to lead lives worthy of the Gospel we proclaim. In gratitude for Christ's work of redemption, we rely upon the work of God's Spirit through Scripture and the means of grace (W-1.0106) to form every believer and every community for this holy living. We confess the persistence of sin in our corporate and individual lives. At the same time, we also confess that we are forgiven by Christ and called again and yet again to strive for the purity, righteousness, and truth revealed to us in Jesus Christ and promised to all people in God's new creation. F-1.0302b

If individuals choose to remain in a state of brokenness and separated from one another the mission of the Church will be weakened. It is our prayer that everyone involved in this situation will make a conscious decision to move forward and seek to corporately unite to embody the Great Ends of the Church.

The Great Ends of the Church are: the proclamation of the gospel for the salvation of humankind; the shelter, nurture, and spiritual fellowship of the children of God; the maintenance of divine worship; the preservation of the truth; the promotion of social righteousness; and the exhibition of the Kingdom of Heaven to the world. F-1.0304

#### **PROCESS**

The organizational meeting of the Synod Administrative Review Committee was convened on Zoom by Synod Moderator John McKay on June 12, 2020 with prayer at 9:40 a.m. Those present included: Matt Sauer, MWS, Kathy Terpstra, RE, Candace Adams, MWS, David Feltman, MWS, Diane Wilson, CRE, April Davis Campbell, MWS and Pat Shipley, RE. In addition to Synod Moderator John McKay, Synod Executive Elona Street Stewart and Synod Stated Clerk Pamela Prouty.

The charge of the Committee was explained by representatives of Synod:

Duties and Responsibilities of the Synod Administrative Review Committee:

- Facilitate reconciliation between all parties;
- Identify sources of conflict, distrust, and confusion, making sure all parties involved have an opportunity to speak;
- Facilitate conversations through an open forum, one-on-one and group interviews, review relevant Session and Presbytery records;
- Make recommendations to the Presbytery and the Session
- Report to each stated meeting of the Synod and Presbytery plenary

Co-Moderators for the Committee are Matt Sauer and Kathy Terpstra. Pat Shipley will serve as Clerk. All business of the Committee will be conducted on Zoom.

Since the organizational meeting on June 12, 2020 the Committee has met on the following dates: July 13, 26, 30; August 13, 20, 27; September 3, 14, 21, 28, October 5, 12,19, 25, November 9, 16, 23, 30, Dec 7, 2020, January 11, 25, February 1, 8, 15, 2021. Documents and records requested by the Committee from the parties have been reviewed and discussed. Thirteen individual interviews have been conducted as well as two meetings with the full Session. Data collected continues to be reviewed to determine relevance to the charge given the Committee. On November 19, 2020, the Committee met with CG&P and Harry Hoyt at 5:30 p.m. and the First Presbyterian Church—Davenport Session at 8 p.m. to share its observations related to interviews. On November 23, 2020, the Committee met with currently serving representatives of East Iowa Presbytery Coordinating Council to share observations related to interviews. The Committee convened on November 30, 2020 to debrief meetings held on November 16 and 23 and to work on preliminary recommendations for the parties involved. It was decided that parties receive preliminary recommendations would be sent to Clerk of Session, First Presbyterian Church, Davenport, Stated Clerk of the Presbytery of East Iowa, PPC and the Stated Clerk of Synod of Lakes and Prairies.

#### **TERMS**

TE - Teaching Elder RE - Ruling Elder MWS - Minister of Word and Sacrament The Committee - Synod Administrative Review Committee The Presbytery - Presbytery of East Iowa PCC – Presbytery Coordinating Council
The Session - Session of First Presbyterian Church, Davenport
CG&P – Congregation, Government & Personnel Committee of First Presbyterian Church, Davenport

#### **OBSERVATIONS & IRREGULARITIES**

# Observations Regarding Congregation, Government and Personnel Committee and Harry Hoyt

- 1. All parties believed they had the best interest of the church in mind. All were cooperative in the process.
- 2. CG&P operated with minimal Session oversight for more than 20 years.
- 3. CG&P contained two active Session members.
- 4. Harry Hoyt, RE was the longest-serving member and drafted policy documents.
- 5. CG&P has a process for assisting in the resignation of staff/pastors that have been used at least four times before Rev. Dr. Richard Miller. This process includes confidential discussions with the Pastor and a predetermined outcome before discussing it with Session.
- 6. CG&P's assumed its process for dissolving pastoral calls was known by the Presbytery and given tacit approval though cannot be confirmed.
- 7. Harry Hoyt was an employee of the Presbytery from 2003-September 30, 2018 as a Committee on Ministry resource person.
- 8. Rev. Dr, Richard Miller had been apprised by CG&P in 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, and 2017 of performance concerns. No known performance improvement plans were shared with us by First Presbyterian Church, Davenport.
- 9. Allegations of Rev. Dr. Richard Miller's plagiarism by the CG&P surfaced in February 2017. Additional concerns about Rev. Dr. Miller's "behavior" surfaced in September 2017.
- 10. CG&P members met several times for confidential meetings with Rev. Dr. Richard Miller in September-November 2017 at Harry Hoyt's home.
- 11. CG&P requested that Rev. Dr. Richard Miller attend Midwest Ministry Development.
- 12. The Presbytery, through staff Harry Hoyt and Rebecca Blair, informed CG&P that there was one more "presbytery spot" available at Midwest Ministry Development to pay for Rev. Dr. Richard Miller's consultation.
- 13. CG&P sent a letter to Midwest Ministry Development requesting certain issues be evaluated.
- 14. Rev. Dr. Richard Miller went to Midwest Ministry Development in December 2017. The Presbytery paid for the consultation.
- 15. Harry Hoyt expressed that he did not see a conflict of interest with his Presbytery position and CG&P participation since he believed their goal was the same.
- 16. On December 5<sup>th</sup> Rev. Dr. Richard Miller signed a Midwest Ministry Development "Statement of Consent and Release of Information" giving the Presbytery staff member Harry Hoyt, Committee on Ministry Associate, sole permission to receive and view the report. The address for mailing the report was changed from the Presbytery office to Harry Hoyt's home address.
- 17. Louise Hales stated that she, Harry Hoyt, Rev. Dr. Richard Miller, and a staff member from Midwest Ministry Development participated in a phone call on December 7, 2017.
- 18. The confidential report from Midwest Ministry Development was sent to the Presbytery staff member Harry Hoyt, Commission on Ministry Associate, to his home address on December 14, 2017.
- 19. Harry Hoyt electronically forwarded the confidential report intended for the Presbytery from Midwest Ministry Development to Louise Hales who then distributed it to CG&P members.

- 20. CG&P documents noted that Rev. Dr. Richard Miller was going to make a statement to Session in February 2018 though it is not in the Session Minutes.
- 21. Rev. Dr. Richard Miller engaged Presbytery representatives in July and August 2018 with his concerns about the CG&P process happening at First Presbyterian Church, Davenport.
- 22. Harry Hoyt was notified in September that his employment with the Presbytery would officially end on Sept. 30, 2018. Harry Hoyt contested the terms of the ending of this position.
- 23. In a letter dated October 1, 2018, the Presbytery Ministries and Congregations Committee representatives directed Session to not talk about issues related to Rev. Dr. Richard Miller and CG&P. Members of CG&P were removed from active service to the church.
- 24. CG&P members want to "speak their truth" to the congregation.

# Irregularities Regarding Congregation, Government and Personnel Committee and Harry Hoyt

- 1. Session does not have an evaluation process for pastors, which includes a Performance Improvement Plan (PIP).
- 2. Session structure did not provide for appropriate oversight of the CG&P nor did it receive appropriate personnel reports, even with members of Session on the CG&P.
- 3. The Congregation of First Presbyterian Church, Davenport by their practice understood pastors as employees, not as mutually called and installed by the Presbytery and Congregation as a Teaching Elder in their midst. Thus, the CG&P had a "process" that had been used multiple times to remove pastors.
- 4. Harry Hoyt had a conflict of interest between his work at the Presbytery and CG&P participation.
- 5. There was little oversight of Harry Hoyt by the Presbytery in his capacity as an employee.
- 6. Distribution of a psychological evaluation to any individual not **authorized in writing** to view it is a breech in confidentiality which could expose both church and presbytery to legal action.
- 7. An address change was hand-written on the release from Midwest Ministry Development altering the authorized recipient's mailing address from the Presbytery office to Harry Hoyt's home address.

# **Observations Regarding First Presbyterian Church of Davenport**

- 1. The Session was cooperative with the Committee in this process. It is clear that the Session has a strong love for their church and wants what is best for the ministry and mission of the congregation.
- 2. The Session and Congregation have a profound sense of loss, hurt, frustration and some anger over the departure of Rev. Dr. Richard Miller. Much of the anger and frustration is directed at the Presbytery for circumstances surrounding the pastoral transition and they felt they received little or no pastoral care from the Presbytery through this difficult situation and ignored by the Presbytery after the Permanent Judicial Commission of the Synod of Lakes and Prairies case was filed.
- 3. Harry Hoyt, as a member of the Congregation and CG&P, worked in simultaneous dual roles of CG&P leader and Presbytery employee during the time of the departure of Rev. Dr. Richard Miller. For a time, Rev. Dr. Richard Miller served on the Presbytery's Personnel Committee and even as Chairperson with oversight responsibilities for Harry Hoyt, while Harry Hoyt served on the CG&P, also as chairperson for a time with oversight of Rev. Dr. Richard Miller.
- 4. The Session and members did not feel privy to the basic facts of the departure of Rev. Dr. Richard Miller and experienced confusion in the inability to get the "full story."
- 5. Members of the Session and CG&P did not feel the Presbytery heard their "side" of the story, they mainly heard Rev. Dr. Richard Miller's concerns and acted.
- 6. The Session felt that they were treated in a legalistic manner by the Presbytery.
- 7. The Session does not seem to grasp the seriousness of the breach of protocol that Harry Hoyt provided confidential information, which he received as an employee of the Presbytery, and made available to the CG&P.
- 8. The Presbytery, the Session, nor Harry Hoyt addressed the conflict of interest, that Harry Hoyt was serving in both Presbytery and church roles.
- 9. There is a question of the fairness of the "settlement" that First Presbyterian Church, Davenport paid Rev. Dr. Richard Miller. The church feels this was forced by the Presbytery.
- 10. The Members of CG&P feel separated and ostracized by the actions of the Presbytery.
- 11. The Session and Congregation wish to move forward in rebuilding their Church yet have felt stymied by obstacles placed on them by the Presbytery.
- 12. Some elders question the effectiveness of the current work of the Presbytery with the session and congregation.
- 13. The members of the Session are hopeful that there is a future relationship with the Presbytery that is pastoral and caring for the members of their congregation.

# **Irregularities Regarding First Presbyterian Church of Davenport**

- 1. The CG&P had too much authority in regard to personnel matters. The pastors who served as moderators over the last decade or two, or the Clerks of Session should have helped the Session address this serious flaw. If the Session cannot be trusted with personnel matters, that is a Session issue and should be addressed with training and/or downsizing the Session.
- 2. Members of the Presbytery serving on committees and especially Presbytery staff members should never be involved in Presbytery conversations pertaining to their own congregations.
- 3. The Committee heard that four pastors have been removed or asked to leave within the last decade or so. This is a pattern of serious failure for the Presbytery, Church and Pastors and points to systemic issues.
- 4. The CG&P met regularly outside of the church building, in Harry Hoyt's home, which fostered a sense of independence.
- 5. There is no mention in Session minutes as to the subject of concerns over Rev. Dr. Richard Miller's performance until Fall of 2018 and there is an absence of minutes of the CG&P regarding Rev. Dr. Richard Miller (none were provided to the Committee).
- 6. There seems to be a lack of training from the Presbytery, over a long period of time, offering church officers resources for proper oversight of clergy.

# **Observations Regarding the Presbytery of East Iowa**

- 1. All parties believed they had the best interest of Rev. Dr. Richard Miller, the Presbytery and First Presbyterian Church, Davenport in mind. All were cooperative in the process.
- 2. Representatives of the Presbytery believed the actions of the CG&P were egregious and could result in the congregation and/or Presbytery being sued.
- 3. Representatives of the Presbytery are hopeful for the future of First Presbyterian Church, Davenport. They have witnessed growth in the Session (i.e., in Presbyterian polity and roles).
- 4. There is animosity toward Harry Hoyt from Presbytery individuals who spoke to us.
- 5. The Presbytery acknowledged it was in the midst of structural transition when Rev. Dr. Richard Miller reached out to them for assistance.
- 6. The Presbytery has supported the Session since October 1, 2018 by attending meetings and retreats and providing resources.
- 7. Representatives of the Presbytery have been unwilling to meet with the former CG&P members due to the judicial case that was filed and in process.
- 8. The representatives of the Presbytery, who this committee interviewed, did not find fault with how they handled this situation.
- 9. The Presbytery was aware, and had paid for, the Midwest Ministry Development Leadership Assessment of the Rev. Dr. Richard Miller.
- 10. The Presbytery presented documentation of the polity and the Iowa Code that they believed were broken by Harry Hoyt and members of the CG&P.
- 11. Representatives of the Presbytery communicated that they told the Session that they were not to discuss any of the confidential and legally protected details regarding Rev. Dr. Richard Miller's resignation with anyone.
- 12. Representatives of the Presbytery recognize that there are individuals within the congregation who desire to receive additional information about this situation.
- 13. Members of First Presbyterian Church, Davenport have been nominally engaged in presbytery work.
- 14. Content of a letter dated October 1, 2018 letter has impacted First Presbyterian Church, Davenport and the relationship with the Presbytery.
- 15. Members of the Presbytery Personnel Committee met with CG&P members on October 16, 2018 regarding the issues at First Presbyterian Church, Davenport.
- 16. Drafted questions to Dr. Blair and Ms. Prouty were not addressed by the Presbytery. Presbytery representatives helped draft questions with the Session which the Presbytery failed to answer. See attachment A.

# Irregularities Regarding the Presbytery of East Iowa

- 1. Harry Hoyt worked for the Presbytery from home and he kept confidential files in his possession even after employment ceased.
- 2. Harry Hoyt was not directly supervised, nor did he have regular reviews by the Presbytery Personnel Committee.
- 3. Representatives of the Presbytery indicated that they were unaware of Harry Hoyt's role with CG&P.
- 4. Harry Hoyt's dual roles demonstrated a conflict of interest.
- 5. The Presbytery was aware that First Presbyterian Church, Davenport had operated in the current structural manner for decades.
- 6. The Presbytery brought in an interim pastor that was not a PCUSA pastor; thus he needed to learn Presbyterian polity.
- 7. It has been communicated that representatives of the Presbytery delivered and retained a letter dated Oct 1, 2018, which was not recorded in Session Minutes.
- 8. Communication between the Presbytery and the Session were deficient or non-existent.
- 9. The Presbytery leadership and staff functions were not defined.

#### ADMINISTRATIVE REVIEW COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS

#### **Session Recommendations**

- 1. Organizational Chart that describes the interrelationship between the Session, Committees, Staff, and Pastors.
- 2. Training on Presbyterian understanding of Call. Especially the role of Presbytery, Pastor, and Congregation in calling of pastors, caring for pastors, and dissolving pastoral calls.
- 3. Review Personnel Handbook and ensure it includes:
  - a. Position description of how Head of Staff relates to staff and committees.
  - b. Role of Personnel Committee
  - c. Process for progressive discipline (including removal of staff)
  - d. Process for approval and dissolution of a Pastor's Call
  - e. Process for staff (including pastor) yearly evaluation, goal setting, and Performance Improvement Plan
- 4. Committee descriptions should clearly delineate responsibilities. All discussions/actions are subject to the review and approval of the Session, methods for reporting to the Session, requirement for written minutes to be submitted to Session.
- 5. The Clerk of Session should review best practices for what is included in the Session minutes, and public access to the Session minutes.
- 6. Communication and transparency are crucial for the Session and congregational health. The Session should present monthly updates, written, and orally, to the congregation regarding its meetings and actions.
- 7. All Session members should be provided and grounded in the Bible and the Constitution of the PC(USA) which includes the Book of Confession and the Book of Order.

# **Presbytery Recommendations**

- 1. Organizational Chart that describes the interrelationship between staff, leadership and committees.
- 2. Review Personnel Handbook and ensure it includes:
  - a. Functions and responsibilities of Head of Staff
  - b. Functions and responsibilities of Personnel Committee
  - c. Process for progressive discipline (including removal of staff)
  - d. Process for staff and Stated Clerk yearly evaluation, goal setting, and Performance Improvement Plan
  - e. Develop, implement, and annually sign Conflict of Interest policy.
- 3. Review and develop policy on maintaining and keeping Presbytery records.
- 4. Review and ensure that the staffing model meets the needs of the Presbytery, its members, and its congregations.
- 5. Review and develop procedures for Presbytery Committees/Commissions and how they journey with both congregations and pastors, providing support and guidance, stressing pastoral approaches over technical Book of Order responses.
- 6. Develop training opportunities for congregation Personnel Committees.
- 7. Review, revise, develop communication strategy within the staff, Presbytery, members and congregations.

Recommendations from the Synod Review Committee are a starting point for the work of reconciliation as the Body of Christ.

The Administrative Review Committee recommends that the Synod of Lakes and Prairies appoint the Moderator, Stated Clerk, and Vice Moderator of Synod to create a timeline for commencing work on recommendations stated within this report and for the next 24 months related to addressing irregularities stated in the report. It will be the responsibility of the Synod to determine appropriate response in the event that the parties fail to move toward reconciliation.

Respectfully submitted by the Administrative Review Committee:

Rev. Dr. Matthew Sauer Kathy Terpstra, Ruling Elder Rev. Dr. April Davis Campbell Rev. Dr. Candace Adams Rev. David Feltman Diane Wilson, Ruling Elder Pat Shipley, Ruling Elder

#### Attachment A

Dear Dr. Blair and Ms. Prouty,

The Session of First Presbyterian Davenport formally requests an Administrative Review from the Synod of Lakes and Prairies, to be conducted into the recent conduct of the Presbytery of East Iowa. After meeting with the Presbytery's co-moderators to discuss the need for an Administrative Review, the Session and the Presbytery have each agreed to send questions which an Administrative Review would be able to answer. This letter is meant to accompany the Presbytery's own formal request for an Administrative Review into the events of the past year regarding the Presbytery's work with First Presbyter an Davenport.

The Session would strongly encourage the Synod to examine both the questions we have written and the questions asked by the Presbytery leadership, and notify us when an Administrative Review may be able to begin. We eagerly await your response, and look forward to the significant benefits of a neutral third party's investigation into these questions.

- Was Davenport's CG&P committee structure out φf order?
- 2. After October 2017, were protocols and policies followed concerning the use of the Track III Assessment by Midwest Ministry Development for Richard Miller?
- 3. Given all the options available to Presbytery, did the recommendations given by MCC during a special Session meeting on Oct. 1 represent a truly measured response both as written and as so forcefully delivered?
- 4. When did the Presbytery become aware that there was a conflict of interest for Harry Hoyt to serve as both COM associate and on the G&P at his home church when addressing concerns with his own pastors? Is there a procedure to address similar conflicts in the future?
- 5. What was the process that COM/MCC followed from the time they were informed by Richard of a concern until Oct 1, 2018? Was that process in order and consistent with Presbytery policies? Were all parties allowed due process before decisions were made?
- 6. Why did Presbytery allow Jim Claypool to undertake so many roles: advocate for Richard Miller, presbytery legal counsel, negotiator and author of the settlement agreements for both sides, partial author of the Presbytery's response to the Synod, and an assigned member of the Administrative Commission, over a letter of protest from members of the Session?
- 7. When and how explicitly was CG&P told by Presbytery representatives that their proposed process was out of order?
- 8. Should the Presbytery (whether MCC or PCC) have contacted the Session much earlier than Oct. 1 to inform the Session about Presbytery's concerns about CG&P? And, if so, why didn't Presbytery officials contact the Session?
- 9. Was pertinent, appropriate information improperly withheld and/or was misinformation given to Session during the settlement negotiation process?

In Christ,

Marty Bowles Edwards Clerk of Session

# Interim Report on Reconciliation prepared by the Administrative Review Committee for

# The Session of First Presbyterian Church-Davenport, East Iowa Presbytery PCC, and Synod of Lakes and Prairies

# **December 7, 2020**

#### Introduction<sup>1</sup>

This is written during the season of Advent and the members of the Administrative Review Committee deeply desire to cast a vision for reconciliation.

It is our prayer that as Presbyters and leaders in the Church all would be filled with **hope**, embarking on a journey of healing and wholeness. "This hope doesn't put us to shame, because the love of God has been poured out in our hearts through the Holy Spirit, who has been given to us." Romans 5:5. Through the power of Jesus Christ, may all be filled with **peace as** reconciliation is sought. "...the peace of God that exceeds all understanding will keep your hearts and minds safe in Christ Jesus." Philippians 4:7.

May **joy** be experience as unity in Jesus Christ our Lord brings glory to God. "...complete my joy by thinking the same way, having the same love, being united, and agreeing with each other." Philippians 2:2

May this process be covered with **love and** Christ's compassion be demonstrated. "Dear friends, let's love each other, because love is from God, and everyone who loves is born from God and knows God." I John 4:7.

And the journey be filled with hope, peace, joy, and love. "May the God of hope fill you with all joy and peace in faith so that you overflow with hope by the power of the Holy Spirit." Romans 15:13

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> All Scripture references are from the Common English Bible (CEB) © 2011

#### **Our Biblical Call**

The witness of Scripture provides many models for how Christians could conduct themselves when there are disagreements within the community of faith.

#### Matthew 18:15-17

"If your brother or sister sins against you, go and correct them when you are alone together. If they listen to you, then you've won over your brother or sister. But if they won't listen, take with you one or two others so that every word may be established by the mouth of two or three witnesses. But if they still won't pay attention, report it to the church. If they won't pay attention even to the church, treat them as you would a Gentile and tax collector."

Matthew 18:15-17 provides a basic model for conflict resolution that is based on a mutual love for one another that respects the holy within the other. This model is reflected in the Book of Order processes for holding one another accountable through various councils of the church, the goal is not punishment but discipleship.

Reconciliation assumes that there is a broken relationship and a desire to have that relationship restored. Reconciliation is only possible if all are willing, committed and invested in this hard work.

The path to reconciliation begins with transforming ourselves. Here it is helpful to study Romans 12 which calls on believers to present themselves before God as a living sacrifice so that they may be transformed into seeing and treating one another the way God sees and treats humanity.

# Romans 12 Common English Bible (CEB)

"ISo, brothers and sisters, because of God's mercies, I encourage you to present your bodies as a living sacrifice that is holy and pleasing to God. This is your appropriate priestly service. <sup>2</sup> Don't be conformed to the patterns of this world, but be transformed by the renewing of your minds so that you can figure out what God's will is—what is good and pleasing and mature.

<sup>3</sup> Because of the grace that God gave me, I can say to each one of you: don't think of yourself more highly than you ought to think. Instead, be reasonable since God has measured out a portion of faith to each one of you. <sup>4</sup> We have many parts in one body, but the parts don't all have the same function. <sup>5</sup> In the same way, though there are many of us, we are one body in Christ, and individually we belong to each other. <sup>6</sup> We have different gifts that are consistent with God's grace that has been given to us. If your gift is prophecy, you should prophesy in proportion to your faith. <sup>7</sup> If your gift is service, devote yourself to serving. If your gift is teaching, devote yourself to teaching. <sup>8</sup> If your gift is encouragement, devote yourself to encouraging. The one giving should do it with no strings attached. The leader should lead with passion. The one showing mercy should be cheerful.

<sup>9</sup>Love should be shown without pretending. Hate evil, and hold on to what is good. <sup>10</sup>Love each other like the members of your family. Be the best at showing honor to each other. <sup>11</sup>Don't hesitate to be enthusiastic—be on fire in the Spirit as you serve the Lord! <sup>12</sup>Be happy in your hope, stand your ground when you're in trouble, and devote yourselves to prayer. <sup>13</sup>Contribute to the needs of God's people, and welcome strangers into your home. <sup>14</sup>Bless people who harass you—bless and don't curse them. <sup>15</sup>Be happy with those who are happy, and cry with those who are crying. <sup>16</sup>Consider everyone as equal, and don't think that you're better than anyone else. Instead, associate with people who have no status. Don't think that you're so smart. <sup>17</sup>Don't pay

back anyone for their evil actions with evil actions, but show respect for what everyone else believes is good.

<sup>18</sup> If possible, to the best of your ability, live at peace with all people. <sup>19</sup> Don't try to get revenge for yourselves, my dear friends, but leave room for God's wrath. It is written, Revenge belongs to me; I will pay it back, says the Lord. <sup>20</sup> Instead, If your enemy is hungry, feed him; if he is thirsty, give him a drink. By doing this, you will pile burning coals of fire upon his head. <sup>21</sup> Don't be defeated by evil, but defeat evil with good."

#### **Our Confessional Call**

The confessions of the PCUSA call the Church and its people to reconciliation not only with God but with one another. The Church is called to be God's reconciling community in the world. Reconciliation is not simply an act of the Church through its councils, but a calling for each officer and each member. Reconciliation is a sign of Baptism and a necessity for discipleship. Nowhere in our Book of Confessions are these themes better articulated than in the Confession of 1967<sup>2</sup>.

# The Confession of 1967<sup>2</sup>

**9.10** The risen Christ is the savior of all people. Those joined to him by faith are set right with God and commissioned to serve as God's reconciling community. Christ is head of this community, the church, which began with the apostles and continues through all generations

**9.31** To be reconciled to God is to be sent into the world as God's reconciling community. This community, the church universal, is entrusted with God's message of reconciliation and shares God's labor of healing the enmities which separate people from God and from each other. Christ has called the church to this mission and given it the gift of the Holy Spirit. The church maintains continuity with the apostles and with Israel by faithful obedience to his call.

**9.38** Each member is the church in the world, endowed by the Spirit with some gift of ministry and is responsible for the integrity of his or her witness in each particular situation. Each member is entitled to the guidance and support of the Christian community and is subject to its advice and correction. In turn, each member, in her or his own competence, helps to guide the church.

#### Recommendations

Understanding God's call to the Church, its officers, and its members, the Administrative Review Committee offer these recommendations as a path to reconciliation so that God's desires may be fulfilled, and a healthy Congregation, Presbytery, and Synod may once again emerge leading to effective mutual ministry.

#### 1. Agree to a Covenant Relationship

All parties and individuals who have been involved in the conflict will be best served to reaffirm their Covenant relationship in the following manner:

Acknowledging that each person who is a part of this process is created in the image of God, we affirm:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Confession of 1967— Inclusive Language Version ©2002 Presbyterian Church (U.S.A.), A Corporation on behalf of the Office of Theology and Worship All rights reserved)

- We are siblings in Christ. (Matthew 12:50)
- We all fall short of the glory of God. (Romans 3:24)
- We all sin. (1 John 1:8)
- We as Church Councils, Officers, and Members own our role and responsibility in the events that have led to this time. (Proverbs 28:13)
- We confess, in humility that we have not always exhibited the Fruits of the Spirit; ...love, joy, peace, patience, kindness, goodness, faithfulness, gentleness, and self-control. (Galatians 5:22-23).
- We covenant to work together to be reconciled in Christ. (2 Corinthians 5:18)

#### 2. Commitment

There are multiple stakeholders in the issue. This work will require a long-term commitment by all. It will require ownership of what happened in the past. The Session and Presbytery Council are the bodies responsible for moving the process forward. The Councils are responsible for all under their purview.

#### 3. Facilitation for Reconciliation

The Administrative Review Committee recommends the establishment of a team to choose a facilitator(s) for reconciliation. The Administrative Review Committee suggests that the team include the 2020 Co-Moderators of Presbytery, three (3) members of the Session of First Presbyterian Church-Davenport, one from each class of the Session, the current Moderator of the First Presbyterian Church, Davenport, serving as the convener of the team, and one member of the Administrative Review Committee, Diane Wilson (ddwlaw@hotmail.com) as an advisor. The team would research the suggestions and discern a potential facilitator(s).

- Rev. Beth McCaw, University of Dubuque Theological Seminary.
- Lombard Mennonite Peace Center, Lombard, IL. (www.lmpeacecenter.org)
- LeaderWise, New Brighton, MN (www.leaderwise.org)
  \*Note—East Iowa Presbytery is currently working with LeaderWise

The team will research, discern and report a potential facilitator(s) to the Administrative Review Committee by January 15, 2021.

#### 4. Shared Expense

- The Administrative Review Committee recommends that the cost of a facilitator should be a shared expense between First Presbyterian Church-Davenport and the Presbytery.
- The Administrative Review Committee recommends that the Presbytery voluntarily bear more of the financial responsibility.

### 5. Reconciliation will require cooperation and collaboration.

#### Closing

Recommendations from the Synod Review Committee are a starting point for the work of reconciliation as the Body of Christ.

Respectfully submitted by the Administrative Review Committee:

Rev. Dr. Matthew Sauer Kathy Terpstra, Ruling Elder Rev. Dr. April Davis-Campbell Rev. Dr. Candace Adams Rev. David Feltman Diane Wilson, Ruling Elder Pat Shipley, Ruling Elder